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Spring Programme. Please keep for reference.

Monthly meetings: Leconfield Hall 7.30 p.m. Refreshments, Raffle.

Entrance g1

Monday 12th March

Trevor Seddon:

"Over that wall"
Petworth Park and Pleasure
Grounds in the hurricane Assi
and after. Slides.

THURSDAY 5th April

Warden Swinfen
of Radio Sussex:

"Hidden Sussex"
sted (if available)
David Arscott.

by

Wednesday l6th May

Annual General Meeting

at 7.15 followed
by
Maureen Earwicker

"A light-hearted
approach to family
history"

Clean-Up.

SUNDAY APRIL 29th
Meet Car Park 9.30 a.m

National Environment Week

Petworth Society's Sixth Annual

In association with Petworth
Parish Council and the Sixth

SUNDAY 17th JUNE. Return of Toronto Scottish Regiment to Petworth.

Mr and Mrs Mynors have invited the Petworth Society to see the gardens at
Gore Hill on Sunday April lst. Cars leave Square at 2.15.




Cars leave Petworth Square at 2.15.

SUNDAY 18th MARCH

Riley's alternative Northchapel Walk.

SUNDAY 13th MAY

and Linda's Stag Park Walk.

FLORAL PRIDE CAMPAIGN

The Parish Council were delighted with the response to the Floral Pride Campaign
last year and are hoping for even better efforts this year. Window boxes,
hanging baskets, tubs and suitable containers in odd corners greatly improved
the appearance of the town and were much appreciated by visitors.

Judging is carried out by the Chichester District Council twice during the
summer and is mainly concerned with the town centre. It not only includes
floral displays but general tidiness and appearance. Approaches to the town are
also considered. We won the Trophy for the Best Parish in 1989.

The Council look forward to even greater support this year so that in September
they may again have the pleasure of receiving the Trophy on behalf of the town.

THE NATIONAL TRUST AT PETWORTH PARK

Following the success of last year's concert, the National Trust will bring
music and grand firework displays to Petworth Park on two consecutive evenings
this summer.

On Saturday 30th June the Royal Philharmonic "Pops" Orchestra will
return for an evening of popular classics including Tchaikovsky's
Nutcracker Suite, Can-Can by Offenbach, Sable Dancing by Khachaturian
and Elgar's Pomp and Circumstance. This concert sold out very
qulckly in advance last year, so be sure to apply early for tickets.
£ B g e,
Sunday 1st July will be Big Band Night with Miller Magic, a band
f presenting the authentic sound of Glenn Miller, Directed by his
{ nephew, John. Also appearing are The Jiving Lindy Hoppers, the
'ﬁ hyper energetic dance troupe which has done much to revive the
. interest in 1940s dance styles. You'll find the music and the mood
] impossible to resist, so redeem your clothing coupons and bring your
\dancing shoes!!

Both concerts start at 8pm with the Park open from 6.30pm. Bring picnics, rugs
and chairs. We shall provide a licensed bar - and hot snacks. There is free
parking in the Park off the A272 which is also the recommended access for the
disabled and coaches. If you are approaching the Park from the north or east,
please enter via the A283. We would like to keep traffic through Petworth to a
minimum.

To obtain tickets, apply with a stamped addressed envelope to the National
Trust, Petworth House, Petworth, GU28 OAE. Mark your envelope either "The Royal
Philharmonic Pops Orchestra" or "Big Band Night" or "Both Concerts"!

The Box Office opens on 1st April. All tickets are £7 if purchased before June
25: £10 thereafter, should any remain. Please make your cheque payable to The
National Trust. We regret that tickets cannot be exchanged or money refunded.

The National Trust will apply proceeds from the summer concerts to the
improvement of access to Petworth Park.




THE PETWORTH SOCIETY

Annual Subscription 1990/91

Subscriptions for 1990-91 are due on March 15th and should be paid either to the
Hon. Treasurer:

Mr P. HOUNSHAM,

50 Sheepdown Drive,
Petworth.

or to the Membership Secretary:

Mrs R. STAKER,
2 Grove Lane,
Petworth.

Local members may pay direct to Anne at

E. Streeter and Daughter,
Lombard Street.
Rates are: Single Bulletin delivered, single or double membership

Postal £5
Overseas £5.50

enclose my subscription for 1990-91 £ cash/cheque

and (optional) I add toward the Magazine fund.
(delete if not applicable)

* If you have already paid for 1990-91 please ignore this reminder.







Summer Programme. Please keep for reference.

TORONTO SCOTTISH REGIMENT VISIT SUNDAY JUNE 10th

A letter from Jack Nicholls.
TORONTO SCOTTISH REGIMENTAL ASSOCIATION

16 April, 1990.

Dear Peter:

There has been a change in our original plans. We will be leaving Canada one [
week earlier. We will leave on June 7th and be in Petworth on Sunday June 10th.

There will be only one bus consisting of 42 people. Our plans are TO ARRIVE
about 10:30 am and go to church. After church we would mingle with the
residents, and leave about 3:30 in the afternoon.

I am afraid Peter, we will not have a piper with us this time. We are not
contemplating to plan any official functions. There is no doubt there will be a
few of us who would like to visit the cemetery and the old camp grounds. If
this could be arranged, it would be deeply appreciated.

I am enclosing our new brochure, and will phone you before we leave Canada.
Closing for now and looking forward to seeing you on June the 10th.
sincerely,

Jack Nicholls,

Chairman,

Co-Ordinating Committee,

Toronto Scottish Regimental Assc.

We would hope to have the Canadians here just after 10 o'clock. There will not
be a formal parade : the Canadians simply walking with Society and Royal British
Legion members to St Mary's for morning service. The town band will greet the
veterans on arrival and there will be a display of vintage military vehicles in
the Square. The Square will be closed to normal traffic. In the Leconfield
Hall there will be photographs of previous Toronto Scottish visits and Dr Sheila
Haines from the University of Sussex Centre for Continuing Education will have
an exhibition on emigration from Petworth to Canada in the 1840s.

After the service there will be a short ceremony at the War Memorial before the
Canadians return to Market Square for a lunch provided by the Petworth Society
as a gift from the Royal British Legion. Everyone is welcome to come into the
Hall to meet the Canadians who are most anxious to meet the people of Petworth
once again. After lunch there will be visits to the graveside at Horsham Road
and to the old camp sites in the Pheasant Copse. Once again everyone is welcome
to join the Canadians on these trips. There may well be additional events. See
noticeboards.




Summer visits. This year we are suggesting two Petworth Garden walks as this
event is so popular and so heavily supported:

SUNDAY 1st JULY SUNDAY 5th AUGUST

Anne's first Anne's second
Garden Walk Garden Walk

Leave Square Leave Sguare
at 2.30 at 52,30

SUNDAY 16th SEPTEMBER

Riley's Ebernoe Evening Visit to Petworth
Walk Primary School.

Date to be arranged.

Cars leave Sqguare See noticeboards.

for Northchapel
Village Hall at
A ]

Make a note:

Cavalcade of Fashion Saturday 22nd September Leconfield Hall

Details in September Magazine

** Re this quarter's Magazine "William"™ Steer of Byworth should of course be
Thomas Steer. This is an error by the Editor who should have known better!

Peter.

TANDEM
Can you Help?

This is an appeal seeking help in replacing the Tandem Ambulance which provides
support for the disabled and the elderly of Midhurst, Petworth and the
surrounding area. Many of our passengers, particularly those confined to wheel-
chairs, rely on us to take them from the confines of their homes to visit
friends or relatives or to take them on the occasional outing or shopping trip.
Tandem's drivers and its committee are resident throughout the area, and their
services are given voluntarily and without monetary reward. Our present
ambulance, is now coming to the end of its reliable life and we estimate its
replacement, including the aids we need in it to help us handle the disabled,
will be in the order of £24,000. How about organising something simple like a
sponsored walk or swim. Perhaps you could open your home for a coffee morning;
fund raising '‘can be fun and bring you in contact with all kinds of lovely
people. If you think you can help or would like to come on one of our outings
or even drive the ambulance please ring Edith Keys on Petworth 42113.




The new quarterly Petworth Society magazine is now available with 44 pages of text and 8 full page
illustrations. Jonathan Newdick's 1990 cover drawing of Golden Square shows especially the United
Reformed Church, celebrating its 250th anniversary in June. The Chairman's notes deal with various
contemporary issues including the experimental closure of the "Cut", the present condition of Lombard
Street and the probable impact of the new uniform Business Rate on Petworth. Norman Thomas,
administrator for the National Trust at Petworth House then explains the thinking behind the
forthcoming renovation of the North Gallery. There are accounts of the Society's activities over the
last quarter, including Petworth Fair, the several monthly meetings in the Leconfield Hall, and the
walks. The magazine is first to feature Ken Wells' new poem "Poppy Day" and there is a nineteenth
century hunting song from the Petworth area "St Valentine's Day". On a similar theme "with the
Leconfield between the wars" looks at 1ife with the hunt and gives also word pictures of Lord
Leconfield and his friend the Rev. Hildebrand, Rector of Duncton. "A family tradition", Tooks at the
art of gamekeeping in the same period. Mrs Morrish recalls her father the Rev. E.M. Sidebotham and his
wartime stay at Kirdford, including the famous story of the drunken cows, while "I'm sorry you have to
be twelve years old", recalls working at Bacon's the shoe-shop in the 1920s.

In "Petworth Preferred", Ena Lee, sister of the late Peggy Streeter looks back to Petworth before 1914
with especial reference to the Clock House in East Street while in a similar vein Percy Pullen in
"Growing up in the Gog" remembers Petworth as he had known it before he left to work at Purley in 1912.
He gives a marvellous description of a Horsham Road "speed trap" in 1910 and was there when the first
aeroplane landed near Petworth. There are the usual short notes including one on the Moore family and
among the full page illustrations are a number of Petworth Fair. There are numerous in-text
illustrations too.

The circulation of the Magazine, now in its 59th Issue, is at present 850. Many of these are delivered
locally but a significant number, (over 240) are sent to Petworth exiles at home and abroad. The
Petworth Society while it organises large events such as the return of the Toronto Scottish Regiment to
Petworth in 1985, 1987 and 1990! and Petworth Fair, holds regular monthly meetings during the winter
months in the Leconfield Hall. On Monday 12th March Trevor Seddon talks about Petworth Park and
Pleasure Grounds in the hurricane and after, while on Thursday 5th April Warden Swinfen of Radio Sussex
assisted by David Arscott will talk on "Hidden Sussex".

Society walks, almost invariably on Sundays, continue throughout the year. Details of those for the
coming quarter will be found in the Magazine. In the summer there will be the usual walks and garden
visits but particularly the Gardens walks in Petworth and Fittleworth. The annual clean-up of roads
and verges is on April 29th coinciding with the start of the Sixth National Environment Week. We also
look after the two notice-boards, in New Street and Lombard Street.

Why not join us? Annual subscription is £4 single or double membership with Magazine delivered
locally, £5 postal delivery or £5.50 overseas. Please fill in the form below and return it either
to.i.

Mr. P. HOUNSHAM, OR Mrs. R. Staker,

50 Sheepdown Drive, 2 Grove Lane,

Petworth. Petworth,

alternatively simply bring it in to Anne

at E. Streeter and Daughter
Lombard Street - (almost opposite the Church).

If you already receive the magazine, please forgive this intrusion. May we simply thank you for your
continuing support.
( Peter Jerrome
Keith Thompson

The Petworth Society

Application for Mesbership

I wish to become a member of The Petworth Society subject to the rules of the Society, and I enclose a
subscription of (min. £4). (Postal Minimum £5, overseas £5.50).

BLOCK LETTERS PLEASE
Full Name (Mr./Mrs./Miss)

Aqdress ...................... L NN SN e r T A = m i o T R o 3







plans. Note too the Cavalcade of Fashion evening in September:
tickets will be quite scarce I think. You will probably have read
that this Society in conjunction with Petworth Horticultural
Society and Petworth Parish Council have contributed toward prizes
for the best floral display by a private resident and the best by a
business premises in the Petworth Floral Competition. Entries are
limited to the Petworth Conservation Area. This is part of the
Chichester District Council Floral Pride Campaign and you will
remember that the trophy was won by Petworth last year. Hopefully
we can retain it. Like the clean-up on April 29th this is another
example of the Society's increasingly close working with Petworth
Parish Council.

Lastly if your subscription for 1990-91 is still outstanding you
will receive a reminder with this magazine. If it is still
outstanding in September you will receive a second reminder with
the September magazine. If it then remains outstanding we will
send you a letter in October to tell you that your December
magazine will be withheld until payment is made. I know this may
only apply to perhaps fifteen or twenty members among many hundreds
but please remember late payment of subscriptions does make a lot
of work for all of us.

Peter. I1st May 1990.

"Favourite recipes"

BOOK REVIEW:

Petworth books of whatever kind always interest me and I am pleased
to add Olive Fox's collection of Favourite Recipes to that select
list. The book has been produced free of charge for the United
Reformed Church by the printers of this magazine, the proceeds
going to the U.R.C. Building Fund. Olive has collected from her
friends a wide selection of different recipes: main courses,
snacks and quiches, desserts, biscuits, cakes and pastries, drinks
(mulled wine elderflower champagne and lemonade punch) and pickles,
spreads and jam. How about luxury Rousse, bobotie, salmon custard
or Richmond Maids of Honour? All worth a try. As with all recipe
books there are some things you will try just the once while others
become a part of your "repetoire" and you have them again and
again.

This isn't however just a book of recipes. Half-way through is a
list of fiteen handy hints. Did you know your pudding will be much
lighter if you mix the suet pastry with warm water? The recipes

are interspersed with reflections and a joke or two. What about
the greengrocer and the poisonous sprays? Do you know that one?
Or on a more serious note why the sign of the fish was a secret
symbol for the early Christians? Or how to write in invisible ink
and equally important, to decipher it? 1In a word, supplies are
limited and no Petworth bookshelf is complete without "Favourite
Recipes". Write to Mrs Olive Fox at Tally Ho, Sheepdown Close,
Petworth GU28 OBP enclosing £2.90 (£2.50 plus 40p. postage).

Cheques payable to Mrs O. Fox. All proceeds as I have said to the
U.R.C. Building Fund.

(This photograph loaned by Carole certainly shows some members of
the Whitcomb family but there are other well-known Petworthians
there too. It comes from about 1920. Does anyone know more than
three of the people?

Ed.)
See over page.













The 1987 hurricane had caused destruction among the mature trees
and the January storms this year had compounded the damage. A tree
with the top torn out looked unlikely to survive. Two giant
redwoods had gone in 1987; their massive stumps might become a
feature as the garden developed. The third and youngest redwood
had survived, inclining slightly away from the house with the
prevailing wind. Mrs Mynors said she would like some more flower
beds but the rabbits were such a problem. There was a nice bed
backing on to a stone wall which might serve as a herbaceous border
later; already some paeonies looked promising. The lilac walk
would be in flower soon, the grass at the side was studded with
pink polyanthus. Just beyond the lilac walk were the remains of a
sunken water garden, probably put in Mrs Mynors said when the house
was built. A platoon of ancient gunneras were just starting into
growth, basking in the warm sun like torpid lizards. You could
tell from the pattern of the grass that they would cover a great
deal of ground as the season progressed.

The walled kitchen garden had had a lot of work put into 1t, some
of it was shared now and part put down to lawn. The greenhouse had
suffered in the recent storms; it was one of the old kind, perhaps
even original with the house, and had a large vine in the western
half. Mrs Mynors had cut it back hard and the new growth seemed to
appreciate this. Outside again a clump of horseradish reminded us
of the self-sufficiency of earlier days; there were some young
lupins beside it now. Once out of the kitchen garden there was the
chance go to up into the high field where the water tower stands
and look out at Petworth laid out in the sun, it was almost,
someone said, like being in a balloon. Soanes looked so isolated
among the flat fields and the tower of St Mary's was just visible
away among the trees and over the top of New Grove.

P

CLEAR LITTER EFFICIENTLY AWAY NOW!
THE LITTER CLEAN-UP APRIL 29th

It was a very sunny day and a good enough turnout to spread all
forces, if a little thinly, over the 25 spots on our list. This
year's clean-up was in association with the Parish Council: some
councillors came: some didn't. That was alright with me: it's a
clean-up not a parade. Les had already done his rounds so the town
centre was clear; it was just the 25 places on the list. Cherry
Orchard was already done and we had the promise of the Balls Cross

o

Les Howard at work in the Horsham Road Cemetery April 1990.
Photograph by Tony Whitcomb.




Horace White the verger at work in the Horsham Road Cemetery April 1935,
Photograph by George Garland.

Road in the afternoon. This is the sixth clean-up and the regulars
have their favoured spots by now. Soon the base party were left to
attack the Car Park, still fairly empty at 9.45 on a sunny Sunday
morning. We kept first to the perimeter: it was good to see Herb
Robert in full bloom in the old Back Lane wall - happy enough in
the bright sunshine. The bottle bank I realized spawns an
inordinate number of crushed metal bottle tops.

The box-hedge needed a deal of attention. Cobbett would have waxed
indignant at the crisp packets, mineral cans and fast food
wrappings that now littered it. The misses Austin, walking through
the centre aisle in an early century cool of the day would have
been horrified at such carelessness too I thought. It was cool
inside the ancient hedge, hot outside.

The 1lst Petworth Scout (and Cub!) Group had been dispatched down
Station Road to see what was to be cleaned there. A good deal it
appeared. The gasworks hedge and verge and the area between the
hedge and garages to the immediate north were a disaster. Probably
the dirtiest single spot in Petworth. Les was soon trundling back
to the Car Park with a trailer-full of miscellaneocus metal, some
pieces of a very fair size, even a car wheel complete with tyre.
The Scouts and Cubs marched on undeterred, clearing the untidy
patch of waste just south of the old gasworks.

Jumbo was going round collecting the bags too. We reckoned there
were a good 75 large bags, some left in the Car Park to be taken
away on the Monday, some gone already. That was my view of the
clean-up but everyone will have their own. It was a good morning's
work, probably unreported in the newspapers, but quite simply the
Petworth Society pleased to clean up the town and its several
approaches for a little while.

Peter.

EVEN VANDALS HAVE A CARE — AT LEAST I HOPE SO!

The job was much as I thought it would be really. I knew it would
take seven days a week to do it properly but that doesn't worry me
very much. After I've swept up it looks nice and when people tell
me it looks nice then it's all worth it. Particularly at weekends
strangers see me sweeping and compare Petworth favourably with
their own home towns. They stop and ask me where they can get a
lunch and then say, "It's much cleaner here than where we live".

- 13 -



















come Mum's voice calling us to dress and come downstairs. Through
the sitting room to the kitchen. Hot porridge and bacon and fried
bread for breakfast - we were almost too excited to eat - then we
would have our main presents and always there would be a Chatterbox
annual between us - we took turns to read it. Midday - and roast
chicken with all the trimmings, followed by Christmas pudding - a
round one, tied up in a cloth. If the weather was reasonable we
would go for a walk in the afternoon - then home for tea. The
rourd table in the sitting room would be covered with Mother's best
white tablecloth and in the centre would be the Christmas cake
flanked by mince pies, lemon curd tarts, jelly and blancmange and
ham - a cracker by each plate. After tea we sat around the fire
and Dad would sing to us "When you and I were young, Maggie" for my
Mother - "Georgie porgy pudding and pie" to tease my brother.

"I'll take you home again Kathleen" for me and "Just like the Ivy"
for my sister.

On Boxing day there would be a "meet" and Dad would take George and
me. The hounds, the horses and the redcoated riders have left a
lovely memory but best of all was the time we saw the fox outwit
the hounds! I was delighted - I think that was somewhere near the
Gog!

Another memory - Empire Day - and I stood up on the platform in the
Iron room with my classmates and sang "Land of Hope and Glory" - I
wore a pink dress with a black velvet sash. I was a very plain
child but on that day I felt like a princess. When I first went to
the Girls school in East Street Miss Whitington was my class
teacher and Miss Highley was headmistress - a kind but firm lady.
Reading was a good subject for me and one I loved - for some time I
was set to teach the slower pupils, when reading was the subject of
the lesson. These are my earliest recollections - I could go on
but am not sure if those would be of interest. I'm sure that after
I have sent this, other memories will come back to me but these
days my memory plays tricks.

I would like to say thank you to Ivy Miller (formerly Ivy Peacock)
for introducing me to the magazine recently. I am unable to get to
Petworth now - although T keep hoping. One day maybe I shall be
able to walk down Grove Street again into the town - I know it has
altered a great deal since I lived there.

Here on the Isle of Wight it is like another world - so pleasant
and peaceful - this year we have had such wonderful weather and the
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Byworth in the 1930s.
Photograph by George Garland.




The carrier at Kilsham Farm, Petworth about 1930. There is chemical damage on the glass negative.
The lady is Mrs Goodeve but does anyone know the identity of the carrier?
Photograph by George Garland.

C.H. Spurgeon at Pulborough Market in 1935,
Photograph by George Garland.
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William Steer of Byworth in 1933.
Photograph by George Garland.

Spring seems to have started in early February. I am surrounded by
trees and flowers - and such good neighbours. I must stop - I read
this through yesterday and thought "How can I expect anyone else to
be interested in this - they are all my personal memories". So -

if you feel they are not right for the magazine I shall understand.

Kathleen Street
(Very much right for the magazine we all think! Ed.)

MR SPURGEON RENDERS ....!

My knowledge of Charles Spurgeon commenced on a sunny summer day in
the early thirties, when on a visit to the farm at Stopham he
remarked to my father that he had not sent out his accounts for
some two and a half years and that if he did not send them out soon
payment of some of them might be in jeopardy. Why the question of
accounts came into the conversation I do not know for in those days
farming was going through one of its periodic depressions, and for
many the arrival of any account was a matter for some concern, and
in some cases probably meant an unwanted visit to the bank manager.
Having kept the farm account book since leaving school a frequent
entry was "per contra account" a sort of barter arrangement between
friendly neighbours. In those days a father's orders were obeyed
to the letter of the law so between farmer and veterinary I was
appointed "accountant" and would attend the Spurgeon home in High
Street, Petworth for a period of time necessary for the issuing of
those accounts and the receipting of same when they were paid and
the 2d. stamp stuck on the receipt.

So on a day in June I boarded the No.22 bus at Stopham Lane and at
the cost of a 3d. ticket was deposited in the Market Square to make
my way to the surgery and the Spurgeon home. I was given a most
friendly welcome by Mrs. Spurgeon (Mabel) and arrangements were
made for me to be paid the sum of £2.50 per week, plus coffee on
arrival, lunch when CH came home from his visits to the farms, and
tea before I returned to Stopham on the 22 bus. I considered this
a most generous offer, in particular, for it was more than the
cowman and the carter received in those days for a very long weeks
work.

Though the accounts had not been issued the day book of entries of
visits and medicine had been entered up meticulously and soon I was
deciphering abbreviated entries of antiphlogistine which from the
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amounts issued must have been the universal panacea for all equine
and bovine ills. The visits themselves were charged at prices
between 7/6d. and 10/6d. So in a few weeks the long delayed
accounts went to the local nobility and gentry and to the many farms
in the parishes around Petworth. As could be expected the guite
large accounts of the aforesaid nobility and gentry were returned
with the quite large cheques in settlement in a very short time, but
due to the depression some farm accounts were not so promptly
settled. This meant that a second reminder had to go out for
"account rendered". An amusing memory is of a local farmer saying
to my father that that lad of yours would be better employed on the
farm than in sending out accounts which he hoped the vet. had
forgotten. In the few weeks of that summer and autumn quite
substantial deposits were made to CH'd bank account, and his old
bullet nosed Morris was exchanged for the latest Austin saloon.
Both Charles and Mabel were keen followers of the Leconfield Hounds
and the two new hunters they acquired from Mr. Field of Chichester
that autumn must have gratified their assistant Mr. Murray and
enabled the riders to lead the field, always of course well behind
the Master. Charles and Mabel that same autumn went on a
Mediterranean cruise. So all in all that year was a happy time for
all concerned with matters veterinary in High Street Petworth, and
it was with some regret that I left with their best wishes to
commence training for a business career in Edinburgh.

Looking back down the long years to those days with the knowledge
now common of a vets. life made so familiar by the TV series about
the Yorkshire vet. James Herriot, I realise that Charles Spurgeon
was indeed one such vet. in the West Sussex scene. He was always
immaculately turned out with hacking jacket shining leggings and his
old green Morris was a familiar sight along the lanes and at the
farms around Petworth. Mabel was an excellent cook and over many
lunches talked of their life in Petworth, and how years before CH
had qualified MRCVS in London and in locking around for locations 1in
which to practice had thought rightly that the rich farming land
around that delectable little town, albeit a real stronghold of
living feudalism, was a place in which to put up his shingle. It
took some little time to get established but when asked to call to
attend to the stock on the noble establishments and the squirarchy
the many farmers who were the tenants of those estates followed
suite. At one such lunch CH. was rather guiet and upon his wife
asking what was the matter said that he had been affronted by the
language and comments of the noble lord. Well said she if you have
not got used to the eccentricities of that peer it is time you did
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So. Being young and brash, and having recently left Grammar School
I said that the poet Cowper had written in respect of Alexander
Selkirk -~ I am monarch of all I survey, my right there are none to
dispute; from this centre all round to the sea I am lord of the
fowl and the brute. This remark was met with dead silence! I
gathered that the life of a vet was not all a bed or roses and
often fractious animals could land them in the mire, though CH said
that he never had the experience of a fellow vet who in treating a
costive cow did not step out of range quickly enough and received a
noxous discharge full on the chest! Today such characters do not
grace the local scene and we must be glad to have known them when
we were young. Their like will never return, and we in West Sussex
must be ever grateful to the late George Garland who in his day
recorded scenes and people of an age that never will return.

Alastair Grigor




F.C. ELDRIDGE

Carrier.

TO GUILDFORD

TUESDAY, THURSDAY and FRIDAY,
via Plaistow, Loxwood, Alfold and Bramley,

Leaving Guildford 2.30 p.m.

TO HORSHAM

MONDAYS ONLY,

via Plaistow, Loxwood, Alfold, Rudgwick,
and Bucks Green.

Leaving Horsham 1.30 p.m.

GOODS ACCEPTED FOR ALL PARTS.

Telephones:
Kirdford and Loxwood 1.

Mr Eldridge's card - the front advertises his service the rear
when put in a window indicates that the customer wishes him to call.

THE CARRIER

I wonder what kind of answer you would get from the people of .
Kirdford if you asked them what a "carrier" was or even how many o
them could remember the carrier in Kirdford?

Before the War _ '
Up until the last war (1939-1945) nearly every village in the land

was served by a "carrier" - sometimes more than one. Up Fo the
commencement of the bus service, in rural areas, the carrier was,
for many, the only means of transport available fo? goods or
passengers. For goods it was a good reliable serv1cef for
passengers a rather drawn out affair with plenty of time to see the
country and no comfort.

For many years up until the end of the 1914-1918 war, horses and
vans were used but after 1918 motor vehicles started to take their
place, mostly ex army vehicles of all sorts of makes and designs.

A very few horse-drawn vehicles operated after the early 1920s. I
can remember one operating into Horsham until about 1932 and to
Guildford perhaps a little later than that. I alsoc remember seeing
them in various country areas after that date, but mostly motorised
vehicles had taken over. Many of them were operated by
ex-servicemen, or sons taking over their father's business.

How the Kirdford Carrier Worked

Kirdford had a carrier from very early days connecting up the
villages in the area with Guildford and Horsham. The carrier was
able to pass on goods for other areas to other carriers coming into
those centres and operating into the other large towns in the area.
Goods for London could be passed on via a Guildford-London carrier,
or goods for Brighton could be similarly transferred in Horsham.
Traffic was also collected from or passed on to the railways, thus
giving a countrywide service.

Life as a carrier
Life as a carrier was very interesting and varied. There were
plenty of long hours, usually 7.30 am until at least 7 pm and often
much later. At Christmas time the carrier would often be working
up to 10 pm or after. It was healthy - you experienced all
weathers, wet or fine, cold or warm, sometimes very cold. There
were no heated cabs or even coach built ones as in these days.
There was just a windscreen in front and canvas or mikra on the
side doors, if you were lucky, and, of course, all open to the back
save for end curtains. The vehicle often had to be left open to
accommodate lengthy goods such as timber, ladders, chicken crates
etec, lime, ice, etc.

=11
Decline of the trade
"Carrying" for most areas faded
out with the last war. Personnel
were called up. The pattern of
trade changed. The Government
formed distribution services for
the meat and other trades. Com-
modities became scarce or un-
tainable and what had been for
many years an old established
way of life for many, just died.
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yours isn't it?" T replied, "It's not a hobby: it's part of my
life". In the end the numbers became too small to be practicable
and the Company colour was laid up at a special service in the
church when the Company disbanded. We still have the colours and
of course the Company could be restarted at any time should
suitable officers be available.

We had a very large Sunday School for many years, at times almost
seventy children and the School was graded with a group of
dedicated teachers. We had wonderful Anniversary Services and
concerts and entered the Scripture Examination for many years
gaining many commendable results. Unfortunately over the last five
years or so attendance has dropped, owing to lack of support from
parents, who themselves only attend Church on very rare

occasions. We still continue with the work, following lessons from
"pPartners in Learning" published by the National Christian
Education Council.

In the early 1950s Petworth Congregational Church was a single
church having the oversight of the chapel at Watersfield. The Rev.
Wolfe stayed for five years and then left for Bosham, unfortunately
dying before he could take up the post. We were then left without
a minister for five whole years, there being at this time a
universal shortage of men for the ministry. During this time we
were ministered to by lay preachers, retired ministers and local
clergy such as the Pulborough minister. We managed very well,
keeping up our numbers, improving our finances and holding together
in a situation that might well have gone against us. The
congregation pulled together with a new unity that adversity had
forged. Obviously we could not have continued for ever without a
minister and not suffered damage, but we managed the five years and
came out stronger.

1961 marks a watershed in the church's life. The Rev. Desmond
Bending had been minister at Dartford but was looking for a change,
while at Pulborough the Rev. F. Brockis had retired, leaving
Pulborough too without a minister. It was suggested by the
Congregational Union that the Petworth and Pulborough congregations
should come together, with Desmond as minister-in-charge,
Watersfield too being in his care. The chapel at Watersfield had
been kept going over the five years interregnum: The Rev. Boxall
and the Rev. Wolfe had held services on Sunday afternoons but
during the interim period I had taken over the chapel and organised
speakers. The membership by 1961 was very small and the building
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NEW MEMBERS

Miss W.E. Adams, Stane House, Bignor, Pulborough.
Mrs. Baron, New Malden, c/o Mrs. Edwards

and Mrs. Baskerville, Saddlers Row.

and Mrs. Bell, 11 Maybury Way, Island Bay, Wellington,

W. Brown, 42 Hampers Green. HER 2t
Mrs. and Mrs. Bynoe, 5 Shirley Way, Maidstone, Kent.
Major and Mrs. Croxall, Ormonde Cottage, 2 Market Square.
The Rev. and Mrs. G.A. Evans, The Rectory, Tillington.
Mrs. H. Evans, The Present Shop, High Street.
Mrs. Farmar, Shipley Mill Cottage, Northchapel.
Mrs. Gould, Plaistow Road, Kirdford.
Mrs. S. Green, 542 South Lane, Tillington.
Mrs. A. Hoar, 18 Mant Road.
Mr. N. Hollingdale, 20 White Horse Road, Roffey, Horsham.
Mr. I.E.G. Miller, c/o Granville Antiques, The High Street.
Mr. and Mrs. D. Moore, 25A Los Rosales, La Rosaleda, Torreuija,
Miss K. Pedley, c/o Open Country, Golden Square. HE A
Mrs. Peel, Limbo Cottage, London Road, Petworth.
Mrs. Pelissier, Angel Shades, Angel Street.
Mr. H. Rogers, B Coates Castle, Fittleworth.
Mr. G. Sargent, 329A Grove Street.
Mr. and Mrs. Sharpe, Angel House, Angel Street.
Mrs. G. Squire, Leghorn Cottage, Bury, Pulborough.
Mrs. Street, 37 Marlborough Close, Ryde, I.0.W.
Mrs. N. Strudwick, Elnor Guest House, 1 Russell Street, Liskeard,
Mrs. S. Thomas, 2 Orchard Close. COLIHE
Mr. and Mrs. Underwood, c/o 5 West Side, Tillington.

Mr. and Mrs. P. Underwood, 12 Warrington Road, Ipswich.

Miss C. Whitcomb, 38 Ardingly Drive, Goring-by-Sea, Worthing, Sussex.
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